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CARMARTHEN TOWN COUNCIL

MONTHLY MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

HELD ON 28TH MAY 2014
The Mayor, Cllr Arwel Lloyd, presided over the monthly meeting of Carmarthen Town Council held in the Council Chamber, St Peter's Civic Hall, on Wednesday, 28th May 2014, at 8.00 pm.
PRESENT:
Cllrs: 
Philip Grice, Peter Hughes Griffiths, Alun Lenny, 




Arwel Lloyd, Kenneth Lloyd, Alan Speake and 




Wyn Thomas 
21.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Reverend Tom Defis, Non Edwards, Dr Richard Edwards, Professor Mouel Izzidien, Anthony Jenkins, Catrin Howells Lloyd, Dr Ioan Matthews, Douglas Rose and Barry Williams.

22.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Cllr Alun Lenny declared an interest in agenda items 3, presentation on Redcourt Farm, and 7(a), Planning Matters, as a Member of the County Council's Planning Committee.

Cllr Kenneth Lloyd declared an interest in agenda item 7(a), Planning Matters, applications numbered W/30092 and W/30093, as a family grave is located in the St David's Church graveyard.

23.
REDCOURT SOLAR FARM:  PRESENTATION BY JAMES JAMIESON, TGC RENEWABLES


The Mayor, Cllr Arwel Lloyd, welcomed to the meeting Mr James Jamieson, Senior Planner with TGC Renewables, who thanked Council for their invitation and outlined the following proposed solar installation at Redcourt Farm, Llysonnen Road (planning application W/30060):
· TGC Renewables (a UK company with offices in Bristol and Glasgow) have submitted detailed proposals for a 3.3 megawatt solar farm on 7 hectares (18 acres) of Grade IV land at Redcourt Farm.

· the proposed solar panels would generate enough electricity to power 820 local homes.

· the project would export power to the adjoining 33 kilowatt electricity sub-station.  There would be no additional pylons or above-ground cables.
· there would be a community benefit in the form of £1,000 per megawatt generated, per annum, for the first ten years.  This sum would be payable to the Town Council.

· the land would be re-seeded with a rich mix in order to promote bio-diversity, and sheep would continue to graze around and between the rows of panels.  At the end of 25 years the land would return to agricultural use.  Meanwhile the project would help maintain the viability of farming in the locality.

· the solar panels would be not more than 3 metres above ground level, and in practice would be around 2.5 metres above ground level.

· at night the site would be dark, with no additional lighting, other than a small light over the door to the sub-station.

· the site's boundary hedging would be allowed to grow, to help screen the site from current (or proposed) housing.

· in response to the possibility that housing will be developed to the north-east, the scheme has been adapted to reduce the number of panels in the north east sector of the site.

· as the site is partially in a flood zone, with a predicted possible inundation of 10 cm of water, the panels would be installed 80 cm above ground and the sub-station floor raised accordingly.

· the panels are designed to absorb the sun's rays, and are only 2% reflective, and it is not anticipated that any glint or glare will affect drivers.  In Somerset, in response to queries raised by the Ministry of Defence, tests have shown that lakes and seas are more reflective than solar panels.  In terms of distraction of drivers, the boundary hedge - which is now 3 to 3.5 metres - will be an effective screen.
In response to questions from Members, Mr Jamieson confirmed that:

· the community benefit of £1,000 per megawatt per annum for ten years would be payable regardless of whether the Town Council endorsed or objected to the solar farm proposal.  The Town Clerk added that he is already preparing a report for the General Purposes Committee on the implications of this potential community benefit under the Bribery Act.

· TGC Renewables are confident that the proposed solar farm would not distract drivers, for the reasons quoted above.  Also, the panels are not designed to reflect towards the road, and the site is relatively flat.  The panels are fixed and will not track with the sun.
· to date the Welsh Government and Carmarthenshire County Council have not raised glint and glare as an issue.  If they do, then TGC would commission a formal assessment.

· at present the proposed solar farm is being adjusted to increase the buffer zone for water courses.  
· a site visit can be arranged, if Members so wish.

· solar farm proposals below 5 megawatts (such as Redcourt Farm) will not be affected by the current UK government discussions regarding reduced subsidies and feed-in tariffs.   

· the Redcourt Farm scheme, if implemented, would be the first TGC project in Wales. 
· Mr Jamieson will forward the latest proposals and photo-montage to the Town Clerk.
Cllr Arwel Lloyd thanked Mr Jamieson for his presentation, and it was RESOLVED that the Town Clerk will arrange for Members to visit Redcourt Farm.
24.
TO CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 7TH MAY 2014

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the Monthly Meeting of the Council held on the 7th May 2014 be accepted as a true record. 
25.
MATTERS ARISING
(a)
Minute 597(b):  Minute 562(c)- Swansea Bay City Region

Members NOTED the Town Clerk's confirmation that he would be shortly arranging the agreed meeting regarding Swansea Bay City Region.
(b)
Minute 608:  Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Authority - Annual Improvement Plan 2014/15

Members NOTED that, since the 7th May 2014, the Town Council's objection to the proposed closure of the Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Service Control Room at Llangunnor has won cross-party endorsement from Carmarthenshire County Council.  The Town Clerk confirmed that he would be forwarding the Town Council's objection following tonight's meeting.  It was also proposed by Cllr Philip Grice, seconded by Cllr Wyn Thomas, and RESOLVED that the Town Clerk's letter would emphasise the fact that the Town Council represents the people of Carmarthen.
26.
QUESTIONS


No questions were reported.
27.
PLANNING MATTERS - CURRENT APPLICATIONS

Attached as Appendix 2 to the agenda was a list of current applications.  With the Chairman's consent, a further notice was tabled.  Members welcomed the proposed conversion of St David's Church to a single dwelling (applications numbered W/30092 and W/30093) and expressed the hope that the work would be implemented without further delay, and that the old graveyard to the east and north of the church - including the graves of six ex-servicemen and many other individuals - should be correctly maintained.  At present this area is over-grown and access to graves is impossible. 

In response to Members, the Town Clerk stated that at no point had the Church in Wales asked the Town Council to take responsibility for the old graveyard at St David's Church
.  Some years ago, the Town Clerk had informally suggested to representatives of Christ Church and St David's Church that they consider converting part of the graveyard to a landscaped car park in order to fund restoration of the building (e.g. St Michael's, Aberystwyth, and St Mary's Church, Betws-y-Coed), but the proposal was not adopted.

It was proposed by Cllr Philip Grice, seconded by Cllr Wyn Thomas, and RESOLVED that:

(a)
Council's observations on current applications for planning consent are as indicated in Appendix 1 attached,
(b)
the Town Clerk will write to the County Council to welcome the proposed conversion of St David's Church, to ask that access to the old graveyard be re-instated by appropriate strimming and maintenance of vegetation, and to express the hope that the conversion will be implemented without further delay.
28.
HIGHWAYS MATTERS:  KING STREET AND QUEEN STREET

Members NOTED that King and Queen Streets would be closed on Sunday, 1st June, and Sunday, 8th June, to enable surface-dressing of the carriageway, and that the recent improvement of the town's roads had followed requests from the town's County Members.
.

29.
LICENSING MATTERS

No licensing matters were reported.
30.
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST MARCH 2014


Attached as Appendix 3 to the agenda was the Statement of Accounts for the Year Ended 31st March 2014, prepared by L. H. Philips, Chartered Accountants, and Council's Financial Adviser.  Members complimented the document.


It was proposed by Cllr Kenneth Lloyd, seconded by Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths, and RESOLVED that the Statement of Accounts for the Year Ended 31st March 2014 be approved and adopted by Council
31.
INTERNAL AUDITOR'S REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST MARCH 2014


Attached as Appendix 4 to the agenda was the Internal Auditor's Report for the Year Ended 31st March 2014, prepared by Lyn Llewellyn Audit Service.  The Internal Auditor, having detailed the ten tests applied to Council's accounts, found that '. . . all prescribed tests in relation to Council’s internal controls systems have been satisfactorily completed, and as a result no matters are identified to bring to Council’s attention'.  Members commended this outcome.

It was proposed by Cllr Kenneth Lloyd, seconded by Cllr Alun Lenny, and RESOLVED that the Internal Auditor's Report for the Year Ended 31st March 2014 be adopted and approved by Council.

32.
RESPONSE TO THE INTERNAL AUDITOR'S REPORT


It was NOTED that, in the absence of any issues raised in the Internal Auditor's Report, no response would be required for the Year Ended 31st March 2014.

33.
ANNUAL RETURN FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST MARCH 2014


Attached as Appendix 5 to the agenda was the Annual Return for the Year Ended 31st March 2014.  It was proposed by Cllr Alun Lenny, seconded by Cllr Wyn Thomas, and RESOLVED that Council adopts and approves the Annual Report for the Year Ended 31st March 2014.
34.
COMMUNITY AND TOWN COUNCIL WORKSHOPS 2014:  'INFORMING THE PUBLIC'


It was proposed by Cllr Philip Grice, seconded by Cllr Alun Lenny, and RESOLVED that the Town Clerk will arrange for Cllrs Wyn Thomas and Barry Williams to represent Council at the Data Protection and Freedom of Information Acts Workshop at 6.30 pm in St Peter's Civic Hall, on the 9th July 2014.
35.
CONSULTATION DOCUMENT:  ACCESS TO INFORMATION ON COMMUNITY AND TOWN COUNCILS


Attached as appendix 7 to the agenda was a Welsh Government consultation regarding the new draft Statutory Guidance under Sections 55 to 58 of the Local Government (Democracy) (Wales) Act 2013 concerning access to information about Community and Town Councils.  The Town Clerk's report detailed the ways in which Council currently relates to the public.

It was proposed by Cllr Arwel Lloyd, seconded by Cllr Philip Grice, and RESOLVED that Members will email the Town Clerk with their observations on the above consultation, and the Town Clerk will submit Council's response prior to the 4th August 2014.
36.
LOCAL GOVERNMENT (WALES) MEASURE 2011;  CO-OPTION OF MEMBERS OF COMMUNITY COUNCILS


Members NOTED the final guidance issued by the Welsh Government on the co-option of members of community councils, under the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2011, which was attached as appendix 8 to the agenda.
37.
COMMUNITY AND TOWN COUNCILS:  WELSH GOVERNMENT NEWS


Members NOTED the latest edition of the Welsh Government News for Community and Town Council, which headlined the fact that the Welsh Government has asked Dr Michael Woods (Professor of Human 

Geography and Director of the Institute of Geography and Earth Sciences at Aberystwyth University) to report on the structure and operation of community and town councils.

38.
MINUTES OF THE CARMARTHEN RIVERSIDE ASSOCIATION AGM and EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 12TH MAY 2014


Members NOTED the minutes of the Carmarthen Riverside Association AGM and Executive Committee Meeting held on the 12th May 2014, and attached as appendices 9 and 10 to the agenda.
39.
REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS AS REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES, TOGETHER WITH THE MAYOR'S REPORT

Cllr Alan Speake had attended meetings of Un Llais Cymru at Builth Wells and the Regional Armed Forces Community Covenant Steering Group at Aberaeron.

Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths had attended meetings of the Eisteddfod Genedlaethol 2014 Fundraising Committee, when it was reported that Carmarthen and Llangunnor have achieved their fundraising targets, and the Town Twinning Group, which has arranged for a full programme of activities for the Lesneven deputation, including attendance at the Eisteddfod Genedlaethol, where the Bagad Bro Even pipe band will play on the Maes.


Cllr Kenneth Lloyd had attended meetings of the Model Church in Wales School Governors;  the school is preparing for an Estyn inspection.
Cllr Douglas Rose had sent word, via the Town Clerk, that Johnstown School has submitted an application to extend the car park.

The Mayor, Cllr Arwel Lloyd, referred Members to his previously circulated report, and added further engagements:  welcoming the Commonwealth Games Baton Relay Team to the Leisure Centre (where participation of children and young people had been impressive), the return of the Baton to Carmarthen and the activities arranged in the town centre, and the exhibition of art produced by students of Coleg Sir Gâr in the last academic year.

The meeting closed at 8.40 pm.
    

  Appendix 1
Observations on Planning Applications

	App. No./Location
	Description of Work & Application Type
	Members' Response

	W/30092, St David’s Church, Picton Terrace
	Conversion, with minimal intervention, of a disused Grade II listed Church into a private residence, full planning
	Carmarthen Town Council:

(a) welcomes the proposed conversion of St David's Church, (b) asks that access to the old graveyard be re-instated by appropriate strimming and maintenance of vegetation, and

(c) expresses the hope that the conversion will be implemented without further delay.

	W/30093, St David’s Church, Picton Terrace
	Conversion, with minimal intervention, of a disused Grade II listed Church into a private residence, listed building
	Carmarthen Town Council:

(a) welcomes the proposed conversion of St David's Church, (b) asks that access to the old graveyard be re-instated by appropriate strimming and maintenance of vegetation, and

(c) expresses the hope that the conversion will be implemented without further delay.

	W/30159, Sewage disposal works, Parc y Splott, Llansteffan Road, Johnstown
	A new centrifuge and polymer make-up building, full planning
	No objections

	W/30171, Tenovus Charity Shop, 6 Nott Square
	Sub-division of property into shop at ground and basement levels, and offices on upper floors, together with new access from ground floor level, full planning
	No objections


� after the meeting the Town Clerk received confirmation that in Wales redundant church graveyards are not transferred to local authorities.





